
Carrigaline Municipal District 
Cork County Council 

Floor 5 
County Hall 

Cork 
 

16th February 2022 
 
 
TO/ Each Member of the Carrigaline Municipal District 
 
A Chara, 
 
Tionolfar Chruinniú den choiste thuas luaite mar leanas: - 
Please take note that the next meeting of the Carrigaline Municipal District will be held via Microsoft 
Teams on Monday 21st of Febraury at 14:00 for the transaction of the following business: 
 

1. Deimhniú Miontuairiscí / Confirmation of Minutes 
 

To consider the confirmation and signing of the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 17th 
January 2022 

 
2. Matters Arising 

 
3. Correspondence 

 
4. Breithniúcháin ar Tuairiscí agus Moltaí / Consideration of Reports and 

Recommendations  
 

(i) Municipal District Officers Report 
 

5. Fort Camden Update 
 
6. Part 8 proposals for the R611 Cork Road Pedestrian Crossing & Active Travel Link to 

the CETB Campus 
 

7. 2022 Roads programmes Update 

 

8. Strategic Housing Development Monkstown 

 

9. Chun na Ruin so leanas ón gComhairleoir a mheas:/To consider the following Notices 
of Motion in the name of: 

 
Cllr. Michael Paul Murtagh 

1. “That an extra single speed cushion on the main road through Brightwater estate on 
the upper side of the tennis club carpark entrance is added to reduce downhill 
vehicular speed into a tight corner.” 

 

2. “That Carrigaline MD look into the viability of a “Learn to Cycle” track on the Railway 
walk green at Hoddersfield, the Glen Crosshaven, similar to what has been opened 



recently in Dungarvan and to write to the RSA to contribute to funding this excellent 
educational tool.  

 

3. “That tracks in Fennels bay Crosshaven are taken in charge by Cork County Council to 
help facilitate active travel in the Community. These tracks link walking routes from 
Crosshaven to Fennels Bay and directly on to Myrtleville and Fountainstown in a very 
direct way. This is an obvious and easy route option for Cork County Council to take 
charge of and develop to compliment other off road walking & cycling connections.” 
 

 

Cllr. Audrey Buckley 
 
1. “I would ask that we could look at a raised table for the middle road, to slow traffic 

down when many schools children use the Chapel Steps to crossover safely to the 
footpath on the middle road.” 

 
2. “Can I ask that we look at a ‘leento' style area by the wall/showers for 

Fountainstown. Where many swimmers have nowhere to keep their items of 
clothing dry when they are swimming.” 

 
3. “With a busy summer season, and Cork Week 2022 in July. I would ask that we could 

repaint the train poles and look at the Crosshaven Railway walk to get works done 
before the summer.” 

 

Cllr. Seamus McGrath 

1. “To seek a written update report on plans to provide a footpath link between the 
Forest Hill roundabout and Rosehill. Also, to outline the approximate timeframe for 
the opening of Castle Heights road to the Forest Hill roundabout.” 

2. “To request that the Forest Hill through road be Taken in Charge and a suitable 
Traffic Calming Scheme be devised and implemented.” 

3. “To seek an update on the request for Speed Flashing signs in Shanbally Village.  To 
ask the Engineer if a gateway proposal could also be developed?” 

Cllr. Ben Dalton O’Sullivan 

1. “That the L- 22271-0 , Rearour, Ballinhassig would be added to the roads surfacing 
program for 2022. This road is in need of attention.”  

 
2. “That the area engineer would investigate improving safety / accessibility for 

pedestrians from Halfway Village to Walsh’s park.”  
 

3. “That the area engineer would investigate improving safety / accessibility for 
pedestrians from Lower Road, Ballygarvan to Ballygarvan Village (specifically to the 
entrance of the estate) (As a reference, from T12 D8KP to the village).”  

Cllr. Jack White 



1. “That this MD would consider making a submission to An Bord Pleanala regarding 
the SHD at Carrigmahon, Monkstown, highlighting that it materially contravenes 
both the 2017 LAP & the 2014-2021 CDP. And highlighting infrastructure concerns 
(lack of road access) for a development of such scale.” 

2. “That this MD would consider launching a competition with secondary schools in 
Carrigaline, to come up with a name for the new Western Relief Road which will 
open in May/June. A name to recognise the links to Carriglaline’s past and also to 
reflect its looking to the future. E.g ‘Pottery Link Road’, etc.” 

3. “As TPREP develops in Carrigaline, that this MD would consider a communications 
campaign to highlight the positive outcomes / vision for the overall plan. There is a 
lot of confusion / misunderstnading of what is in the pipeline and getting out early 
with positive messaging will help bring people on board.” 

Cllr. Marcia D’Alton 

1. “That Cork County Council and TII would recognise that both the volume and nature 
of traffic through Shanbally is unusually heavy and is in close proximity to 
pedestrians, cyclists and residential cars.  That in view of this, Cork County Council 
would work with TII on reviewing traffic speeds through Shanbally and implementing 
the most appropriate physical measures to slow that traffic before it reaches the 
village centre.” 

 

2. “That the Carrigaline Municipal District Committee would correspond with ESB 
Networks in relation to the risk posed to birds in flight by the overhead power lines 
crossing the Ringabella Special Protection Area, the on-the-ground evidence that 
these power lines may be causing avian fatalities and request their proposals to 
address this.” 
 

3. “That the Municipal District would draw up a plan for an upgrade of the children’s 
playground in Passage West.” 

 

10. Any Other Business 


